
 

Message from the Editors 
 

The 28th Annual General Meeting was held last month. A detailed account of this major event can be 

found in this issue of the Newsletter. As the year of 2019 comes to a close, the House Committee 

would like to wish everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year! 

 

President’s Speech at Conferment Ceremony on 30 

November 2019 
 

Prof Lau Chak Sing, Prof Sophia Chan, Dr Tony Ko, the Honorable Dr Pierre Chan, Presidents and 

Representatives of Sister Colleges, Distinguished Guests, Fellows and Members of our College, 

Ladies and Gentlemen, a very good evening. 

 

I’m very privileged to give my first presidential address at the Fellowship and Membership Admission 

Ceremony this evening. Let me begin by sincerely congratulating all the new Fellows and new 

Members for the remarkable achievements they have made after years of hard work. Even today, I can 

still vividly recall the tears and toil of my first few years of paediatric training.  But I have to admit, 

yours are tougher than ours in “ancient” times because the patients and their families are more 

assertive and have ever higher expectations on healthcare professionals, and there are more rapid 

societal changes. Least to say, our College training and assessment systems have become more 

structured and at the same time more demanding. This certainly is to ensure all of you are competent 

and capable paediatricians. 

 

I would also take this opportunity to thank the families and loved ones of our new Fellows and new 

Members for your unreserved support to our trainees. Without your understanding and selfless 

sacrifice in many ways, Hong Kong would have a lot fewer fine paediatricians. 

 

To the new Fellows, this is a very special day in your life, a day to celebrate and remember. As 

everyone on the stage here cannot wait to tell you, this is not the end but only the beginning of your 

real paediatrician career. First, you will need to make sure you fulfill your CME requirements. I have 

no doubt you can do so because every year our College CME subcommittee grants credits to more 

than 600 category A educational activities and to even more category B activities. You can also gain 

more credits by giving presentations, submitting articles or answering questions in our College Journal. 

Second, you may be pondering, “what after General Paediatrics training?”  Some of you may have 

already decided to pursue a paediatric subspecialty. Indeed, there are six College accredited 

subspecialties available. These are handy options. But, please allow me to bring you to see the bigger 

and real paediatrics picture.   

 

There are other subspecialty services, though not accredited yet, that have all along provided very 

good training to young paediatricians and need new bloods to continue the comprehensive services. 
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General paediatrics makes up the lion’s share on paediatric wards, the aspirations and satisfaction of a 

general paediatrician are equally great if not greater.  Paediatricians do not confine to working in 

hospitals and about half of our Fellows actually are providing excellent service in the community. 

They are providing primary and secondary clinical service, as well as preventive child health and child 

developmental assessment services. There are also paediatric academics. A few and regrettably too 

few are doing child advocacy work. All of these are crucial roles of paediatricians that can help 

improve the overall and long-term health of our future generations. So, enviably, there are many open 

doors for you to succeed. 

 

In a personal communication with Dr Tony Ko, I have used the connotation, “Paediatrics at 

Crossroads”. Yes, with the service commencement of the HK Children’s Hospital, the paediatricians’ 

dream of a children’s hospital in our beloved city has come true. Its iconic building is a landmark. It 

also dawns the pivotal opportunity for all stakeholders in paediatrics and child health to come to the 

discussion table about the future directions of paediatric service and development.  It’s neither a game 

between Hospital Paediatrics versus Community Paediatrics, nor paediatric services fighting for 

resources with paediatric training, but the urgent need for an over-arching framework that shines the 

light for strategizing child health services in the coming two to three decades.  And this important two 

to three decades is the golden period that the young and new Fellows in our College can make their 

impactful contributions to the HK community and beyond.  I will take this evening’s unique chance to 

plead to Prof Sophia Chan to construct this collaborative platform for drafting a sustainable Child 

Health Policy, first among healthcare professionals and expanding to reach the educational and social 

sectors.   

 

New Fellows, I hope you understand why College is so passionate about your training and wellbeing. 

You are an indispensable part of our present and the entirety of our future paediatric profession. It’s 

my sincere wish that you will first take good care of yourselves, stay healthy and positive, maintain a 

good work-life balance, second to think big, look for opportunities to build networks with child health 

stakeholders, and last but not least, make changes for the better and for the common good, not for the 

sake of making changes. 

 

With these wishes, let me congratulate you all again and I look earnestly forward to your support and 

participation in College affairs.  Thank you very much. 

 

Dr TSE Wing Yee, Winnie 

President 

 

28th Annual General Meeting, Fellows Conferment 

Ceremony and Annual Dinner on 30 November 2019 
 

The 28th Annual General Meeting was held successfully on 30 November 2019 at Pao Yue Kong 

Auditorium of the Hong Kong Academy of Medicine Jockey Club Building. The minutes of the 27th 

AGM held on 1 December 2018 and of the EGM held on 26 May 2019 were endorsed.  

 

This year, Prof Li Chi Kong and Prof Chan Chi Fung Godfrey’s 3-year term as Council Members will 

expire.  In addition to the above two vacancies, there is One casual vacancy of elected Council 

Member, from Dr Fong Nai Chung, arising out of the formation of a new College Council in 2019 

after the election of the Office Bearers.  Notice of invitation of nominations for Council Members 

were sent to all Fellows on 29 August 2019 and as at close of nomination period on 27 September 

2019, the College had received six (6) nominations for the three vacant posts of Council Members. An 

election was carried out through postal ballot with a total of 364 valid voting papers received. Dr Lee 

Kwok Piu (191 votes), Dr Luk Chi Kong David (155 votes) and Dr So King Woon Alan (217 votes) 

were elected as Council Members for the years 2019-2022. 



 

Mr Kenneth Sit and Walter Ma & Co. were re-appointed as the College’s Honorary Legal Advisor and 

Auditor respectively for year 2020.  

 

The 2020 subscription fees would remain as last year, i.e. HK$2,100 for Fellows, HK1,050 for 

Overseas Fellows, HK$1,400 for Members, HK$700 for Overseas Members and HK$700 for 

Associates.  The subscription fee for paediatricians aged 65 or above before 1 January 2020 would 

continue to be waived. 

  

The Annual General Meeting was followed by the Admission Ceremony of the New 

Members and conferment of New Fellows as well as Certificate Presentation to the Subspecialty New 

Fellows of Paediatric Immunology & Infectious Diseases, Paediatric Neurology and the Subspecialty 

First Fellows of Paediatric Endocrinology. 

 

We are indebted to Prof Lau Chak Sing, President of the HK Academy of Medicine, Prof Sophia Chan, 

JP, Secretary for Food & Health of the HKSAR Government, Dr Tony Ko, Chief Executive, Hospital 

Authority, the Hon. Dr. Pierre Chan Pui Yin, LegCo Member, the Presidents and representatives of 

Sister Colleges who showered grace to our day’s events with their presence and blessings.  It was a 

wonderful evening. The Annual Dinner was attended by about 110 members of the College and 

guests.  The jazz music by Dr Charles Wong and his band, Cool Cats N Docs, at cocktail reception has 

created a particularly warm and relaxing ambience to the entire venue. The singing performance by Dr 

Jaime Da Rosa Duque with his father and friend, during Dinner was definitely one of the highlights of 

the evening.  Everyone truly loved the great music. 

  

With the New Year ahead, we look optimistically to the future of our College as we make bold strides 

on together.  We would also take this opportunity to wish all College members and their families a 

Merry Christmas and a New Year full of joy and happiness. 

 

Year 2020 Annual Subscription 
 
With the upcoming start to a new year, it is time again to call for payment of your Hong Kong College 

of Paediatricians annual subscription. Kindly settle your annual subscription fees as follows: 

 

(1) HK$2,100 for Fellows 

(2) HK$1,050 for Overseas Fellows who have applied for and been granted overseas status by the 

College. 

(3) Fellows, Members and Associates over the age of 65 before 1 January 2020 are exempted from 

paying their annual subscription fee (i.e. Date of Birth on/before 31 December 1954). 

(4) HK$1,400 for Members 

(5) HK$ 700 for Overseas Members who have applied for and been granted overseas status by the 

College. 

(6) HK$ 700 for Associates 

 

Payment methods: 

a) By cheque: make your cheque payable to “Hong Kong College of Paediatricians” and send it to 

the Honorary Treasurer via the College secretariat at the address below on or before 31 January 

2020. Please mark your full name and fellowship/membership number on the back of the cheque. 

b) By electronic means: transfer the subscription fees (at Hang Seng Bank counters, through Hang 

Seng/HSBC Bank ATM machines or electronically through online banking platforms) to our 

Hang Seng Bank Account: 

Hong Kong College of Paediatricians with a/c #024-262-370000-668  

 



*NOTE* Electronic payments must be accompanied by an e-mail of the transfer slip to us at 

enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk (with your name and fellowship/membership number marked clearly 

on the slip). 

 

P.S.: Please do NOT use CHATS or Bank Remittance. 

If remittance is used, please pay for all local and overseas bank charges to ensure that College 

will receive the full amount of subscription fees. 

 

Please note an electronic receipt of your payment for the Annual Subscription Fee for 2020 will be 

sent to you for your record. 

 

If you would need the original receipt, please let us know and we will post the original receipt to you.  

To facilitate our sending of payment receipts to you, please have your full name, address and 

telephone number written clearly on the back of the cheque. 

 

Dr LAM, Hugh Simon Hung San 

Honorary Treasurer 

Hong Kong College of Paediatricians 

Room 801, Hong Kong Academy of Medicine Jockey Club Building 

99 Wong Chuk Hang Road 

Aberdeen, Hong Kong 

 

 

Scientific & Research Subcommittee 
 

Announcing the 2019 Best Dissertation Prize and 2019 Best Young Investigator 

Prize winners 
 

We are pleased to announce the recipients of the following prizes. 

 

The 2019 Best Dissertation Prize: 

 Dr Anna LIN (PWH) for the paper entitled “Excellent Outcome of Acute Lymphoblastic 

Leukaemia with TCF3-PBX1 Rearrangement in Hong Kong” 

 

The 2019 Best Young Investigator Prize: 

 Dr LIU Pak Yin Anthony (QMH) for the paper entitled ““Tectal glioma as a distinct 

diagnostic entity: a comprehensive clinical, imaging, histologic and molecular analysis” 

 

These prizes recognize excellence in research and scientific studies by our young colleagues.  

Congratulations to our 2019 winners! The Best Dissertation Prize was presented at the College Annual 

Dinner on 30 November 2019.  The Best Young Investigator Prize will be presented to Dr Liu upon 

his return from overseas training. 

 

Membership Committee 
 

The following doctor was approved to transfer as Overseas Member. 

1. AU She Wai Federica 

 

The following doctors were recommended for elevation to Membership. 

1. LEE Yuen Han Tracy 

2. WAI Chi San 
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The following doctors were approved to join the College as Associates. 

1. CHAN Ka Yee 

2. CHOU Ho Yeung 

3. CHOW Chi Wing Stephanie 

4. FUNG Sze Hang 

5. HSU Mei Lam 

6. HWANG Chin Amanda 

7. LEUNG Hei To 

8. LEUNG Hoi Shan 

9. LO Yat Cheung 

10. MAK Sin Tung 

11. MAK Sze Wai 

12. MANG Wing Yan 

13. MING Uen Lam 

14. NG Hoi Yan 

15. SHEK Tin Yan Claudia 

16. TONG Cheuk Hei Christopher 

17. WANG Yi Fan 

18. WONG Eugene Mary 

19. WONG Kit Yee 

20. WONG Uen Kwan 

21. YEOW Shu Ling Sophie 

 

Examinations Committee 
 

Results of recent examinations 
 

Date Examination Pass / No. of sittings Pass rate 

12 September 2019 MRCPCH Applied Knowledge in 

Practice Exam 

 

14/24 58% 

9 October 2019 MRCPCH Foundation of Practice, 

Theory and Science Exam 

 

Foundation of Practice 

 

Theory and Science 

 

 

 

 

31/42 

 

23/31 

 

 

 

74% 

 

74% 

22-23 October 2019 MRCPCH Clinical Exam 

 

 

12/25 48% 

24 October 2019 DCH Clinical Exam 

 

 

11/11 100% 

 

Announcement from Education Committee 
 

Please note that the lecture notes on Update Series on Child Health will be removed from the College 

website after 31 December 2019.   



 

2019 Joint Annual Scientific Meeting Photos 
 

Photos of the Joint Annual Scientific Meeting which was held on 28 September 2019 (Saturday) at the 

Hong Kong Children’s Hospital are now available at the Photos Gallery of the College website.  The 

full photos collection can be viewed via the following link: 

http://paed.hku.hk/opengallery/join_science19.asp 

 

 

Subspecialty of Paediatric Neurology (PN) - Call for 

Application of Exit Assessment 

 

Dear Trainees of Subspecialty in Paediatric Neurology (PN), 

 

The PN Subspecialty is now calling for Application for Exit Assessment which will be held on 31 

March 2020 (Tuesday).  The PN Subspecialty Trainees who are eligible and would like to sit for the 

Exit Assessment please submit the application form and the required documents 

to enquiry@paediatrician.org.hk by 21 January 2020 (Tuesday). 

 

Please kindly find enclosed the Application Form (Appendix III), Summary of Training Record 

(Appendix I) and Record Sheet (Appendix II) of the PN Exit Assessment for your attention. The 

form can be downloaded from the College website www.paediatrician.org.hk → Subspecialties → PN 

→ Announcements. 

 

Dr Karen Kwong 

Chairperson 

PN Subspecialty Board 

 

 

HKCPaed Guidelines for CME/CPD 
 

Please refer to Appendix IV for the revised version of the Hong Kong College of Paediatricians 

Guidelines for Continuing Medical Education and Continuing Professional Development (CME/CPD), 

effective from 1 January 2020. 

 

 

 

************************** 

 

 

CME Category A Activities 
 

Listed below are CME Category A activities organized by the HKCPaed, various paediatric societies 

and institutions, and selected paediatrics-focused topics.  For the complete list of Category A activities, 

including continuous courses, and Category B activities, please refer to the homepage of the HKCPaed. 

The accuracy of the information has been checked according to the details submitted by the 

responsible organizers. The information below is abstracted from the College Web site on 16 

December 2019.  Members and fellows are reminded to contact the enquiries listed below for last-

minute alternations. 

 

http://paed.hku.hk/opengallery/join_science19.asp
http://www.paediatrician.org.hk/


 

Dec 2019   

18 Dec Topic: Annual Scientific Meeting - Overview of Intestinal 

Failure in Children; New Developments in 

Management of Short Bowel Syndrome 

Venue: 2/F Eaton Hotel Hong Kong, 380 Nathan Road, 

Kowloon 

Time: 19:00 To 20:30 

Speaker: Dr. CHOW Chung Mo; Dr. Susan HILL 

Cat. A 

2 points 

Organizer: The Hong Kong Society of Paediatric 

Gastroenterology, Hepatology & Nutrition 

Coordinator: Dr. CHOW Chung Mo 

Enquiry: Email: mcl@medcom.com.hk; Tel: 2578 3833 

 

Jan 2020   

8 Jan Topic: 48th Hospital Grand Round - Sleep Disordered 

Breathing 

Venue: G/F, Block M, Lecture Theatre, Queen Elizabeth 

Hospital 

Time: 13:00 To 14:00 

Speaker: Dr. O Wing Hing; Dr LAU Wai Yip Stephen;  

Dr. CHAN Sai Kwing 

Cat. A 

1 point 

Organizer: Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Department of Paediatrics 

Coordinator: Ms. Becky Chan 

Enquiry: Email: cmk825@ha.org.hk; Tel: 3506 6639 

 

11 Jan Topic: Education Symposium: Genetics in Neurology 

Venue: H702, 7/F Block H, Princess Margaret Hospital, Lai 

Chi Kok, Kowloon 

Time: 14:00 To 17:15 

Speaker: Dr. KY MOK; Dr. Bun SHENG, Dr. Shirley PANG 

Cat. A 

3 points 

Organizer: The Hong Kong Neurological Society 

Coordinator: Mr. Oscar Tam 

Enquiry: Email: hknssec@gmail.com; Tel: 2396 6468  

 

11-12 Jan 

 

Topic: Hospital Authority Central Commissioned Training 

Programme on "Management of Attention Deficit 

Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD) in Paediatric Settings" 

Venue: Seminar Room 02, M/F, HA Building, Argyle Street, 

Kowloon 

Time: 09:00 To 17:30 

Speaker: Various 

Cat. A 

12 points 

(6 points 

for each 

day) 

Organizer: Central Coordinating Committee in Paediatrics, HA 

Head Office 

Coordinator: Dr. Tsui Kwing Wan 

Enquiry: Email: tsuikw@ha.org.hk; Tel: 2689 2286 

 

************************** 
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